


MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON THURSDAY 2 NOVEMBER 2023
AT CHUTE THE VILLAGE HALL


73/23 OPEN FORUM
2 members of the public were present.  

· John Turner raised the following points:

· Regarding the Conker tree in Upper Chute, who owns the land?  The tree was planted by Mrs Jelly. Cllr Wall advised that WCC own the land and Chute Parish Council paid for the tree to be pollarded several years ago but it is not responsible for it.

· Could the Parish Council publish a list of the property it owns. Cllr Wall advised that The Parish Council owns the village greens in Upper Chute, Chute Standen and Chute Cadley, the allotments, the playing field, the well head in Chute Cadley and the well house in Upper Chute.

· Footpath 18 – Cross Keys to Fosgate House. This path needs clearing on the section between the Cross Keys and the boundary with the Fosgate House. The owners will be asked to clear it. The stile at the Cross Keys is also unstable.  When the pub is demolished, the footpath must remain accessible and the owners must make access safe and not obstruct it.

· Who does the sign asking people to be careful of children playing on the verge outside The Cross Keys belong to?  It is believed that WCC are responsible for it as it is on a highways verge.

· The bus shelter junction in Upper Chute needs volunteers to keep the area clear. Cllr Wall advised that the land belongs to WCC and she had met the Parish Steward and he has cleared a lot of the vegetation back. Permission is needed from Wiltshire Council for volunteers to carry out work.

· The hedges on Hookwood Lane have been cut but they have not cut back around the 30mph signs. Could the parish steward be asked to cut back the vegetation around the 30mph signs. Some of the signs are not upright as they have presumably been knocked by the hedge cutter.

· Forest Lane – 30mph sign on one side is missing as you enter Upper Chute. Cllr Harker to investigate.

· Roadside drains are blocked.  Cllr Harker said that the parish steward digs out the grips but sumps need a vacuum tanker to clear them and many of the sumps in the parish are blocked.  Cllr Harker said there has been a lot of discussion with WCC about this in recent weeks.
· Who is responsible for the Well House in Upper Chute as it needs regular maintenance. Cllr Wall advised that Eddie Quirk used to maintain it until recently and agreed that regular inspections should take place.

74/23 PRESENT
[bookmark: _Hlk136944740]Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Hopton, Cllr Harker, Cllr Alderson and Cllr Rudland were present.  Cllr Parr arrived late. The Clerk was in attendance.  Cllr Taylor did not attend the meeting.  Cllr Christopher Williams (WCC) was not present.

75/23 APOLOGIES
There were no apologies although Cllr Parr (Vice-Chairman), did notify The Clerk that he would be late.

76/23 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.

77/23 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 5 October 2023 were proposed by Cllr Rudland and seconded by Cllr Wall. The minutes were then signed by the Chairman as a true record.

78/23 PLANNING
PL/2023/05305 Middle Conholt Farm – Retention/change of use of buildings/ext.beaters room - Support
PL/2023/08678 Refurbishment of Standen House – Listed building consent - Support
PL/2023/08448 Refurbishment of Standen House – Main application for various works - Support

PL/2023/06250 Stable View, Standen House – Cllr Hopton to supply comments re increased size.

The above planning comments were agreed by all councillors present at the meeting.

79/23 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams did not attend the meeting and there was no report sent in advance.
80/23 PARISH REPORTS
Highways (TH) 
Cllr Harker said there was no update to report on moving the road narrows sign from Hookwood Lane to Forest Lane but the correct highways form has been submitted requesting this. Everything recently has been to do with drainage following the heavy rainfall.  Several volunteers lifted the lid off the well sump in Lower Chute recently to try and reduce the water pressure.  12” pipes from road grips drain into it and when the well is full the water pressure blows the concrete top off.  An engineering specialist really needs to look at the drainage in Chute Cadley. The well is within the Chute Forest Parish Council boundary
Footpaths (AR/MA)
Cllr Rudland said there was very little to report regarding footpaths.  She reiterated that Chute 18 must remain accessible at all times during the demolition/construction period at the Cross Keys as this was clearly stated in the planning permission granted.  

There has been a request to cut back the Conholt Footpath 28 at the Chute Cadley end as it is overgrown. Cllr Rudland will send the landowner a polite e-mail requesting this.

King George Playing Field
Cllr Wall said she has received a couple of quotes for the flooring but as there is a wide variation in price, so she will obtain a third quotation. The flooring needs to be commercial grade and very hardwearing.  A guttering cap is missing on the pavilion.  The aeration work on the playing field will be booked in and the mower needs servicing this year as it was not done last year.

Village Hall (CW)
Cllr Wall reported that despite having spent £17,000 on exterior maintenance over the last 7 years, problems with damp are reoccurring in the main chimney. A builder with scaffolding is going to take a look at the chimneys but as the hall is a listed building it is unlikely that we will be allowed to take the chimneys down. Apart from that the village hall had a good month in October with the parish lunches and coffee mornings taking place and a couple of funeral wakes.

Allotments (MT)
Cllr Harker reported that the Leylandii trees are too large and need to be removed. Cllr Wall met Cllr Taylor at the allotments to look at what maintenance is required and also met with Linda Shepherd who agreed that the hedge could be cut back on the boundary with Wild Winds garden. One allotment is so big it could be split into 4, so this plot should pay a larger annual rent.  As the allotments only benefit 8-10 people in the parish, they really need to be either self-funding, whereby all allotment holders contribute to the cost of maintenance, or work is carried out by volunteers. However, Cllr Hopton stated that the responsibility to provide allotments dated back to the world wars when people had to grow their own food and the Parish Council has an obligation to support them.  The Clerk has written to allotment holders asking if they wish to retain their allotment and, if so, to clear their plot/s if overgrown. A positive response has been received. 

Village Design Guide (MH)
Cllr Hopton had circulated the link to the fully interactive village design guide following the work done by iCandy and the initial response has been extremely positive. A new link with colour coding changes will be circulated and it was agreed that printed copies should be held by the two parish clerks, with a spare copy also produced.  The format is landscape and the VDG could be printed off via a laser printer and bound but it was decided that iCandy would be asked to quote for the printed copies. Cllr Hopton will obtain the quote. The next job is to upload and replace the VDG on the parish website, but the file needs to be condensed first.  
81/23 FINANCE
The Budget for the 2024/25 financial year had been circulated to all councillors with the agenda for discussion at the meeting.  Various changes were discussed and it was decided that these changes would be implemented and the budget re-circulated for further discussion/agreement at the January meeting. It was discussed that we may need to increase the precept by 5% from £9,000 p.a. to £9,450 p.a. If necessary, this increase was agreed by all councillors in attendance at the meeting.

The bank reconciliation and the corresponding bank statement for October was circulated prior to the meeting. The Chairman signed the bank reconciliation as a true record.

The record of payments made and received was as follows:

[bookmark: _Hlk73460116]Payments Made:
13/10/2023	ICO Data Protection Fee (DD)			£     35.00
16/10/2023	Hugo Fox – Annual Subscription		£   122.28
[bookmark: _Hlk148960843]27/10/2023	Clerks Salary – October				£   238.51
27/10/2023	HMRC – PAYE				£     59.58
Payments Received:
19/10/2023	HMRC VAT Refund			£   212.04
Payments for approval via online banking:
03/11/2023	Royal British Legion – Wreath Donation		£     40.00
27/11/2023	Clerks Salary – November			£   238.51
27/11/2023	HMRC – PAYE				£     59.58

The above payments were then proposed by Cllr Wall and seconded by Cllr Alderson.

82/23 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION
Cllr Wall met with representatives from Armstrong’s who are the contractors for the Conholt Estate and discussed digging out the pond and removing the spoil and she is awaiting the outcome. The Conholt Estate representatives also discussed lining the pond and re-landscaping the area, but they would have to seek prior approval before they could commit to going this far. 

The wellhead in Lower Chute is still waiting for the concrete slab from Clanville Draintech to be delivered.  

Cllr Wall reported that speeding on Hatchet Hill has become a real problem and two cats have lost their lives.  Delivery drivers accelerate up the hill and it is the responsibility of those coming down the hill to give way to those travelling up the hill.  The Clerk was asked to obtain a price for either a second-hand or reconditioned speed indicator device or speed limit reminder from the supplier of the signs in Tangley Parish, which is Westcotec. WCC would need to approve and install the posts required to mount the sign on and it would require charging and moving every 3 weeks.

The On-Demand Wiltshire Bus Service has been launched and Heather Walkling has requested that the parish council submit comments in support of this scheme on behalf of our residents. The Clerk will respond.

The Clerk will chase the supplier of the new notice board for Upper Chute again for a delivery date.



The meeting closed at 8.42 pm.



The next Meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday 4 January 2024 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall



